
M E M O R A N D U M 

TO: Peabody Retirement Board 

FROM: John W. Parsons, Esq., Executive Director 

RE: Approval of Funding Schedule 

DATE: July 27, 2022 

This Commission is hereby furnishing you with approval of the revised funding schedule the 
Board recently adopted (copy enclosed). The schedule assumes payments are made quarterly 
during the fiscal year. The schedule is effective in FY23 (since the amount under the prior 
schedule was maintained in FY23). While this schedule is acceptable under Chapter 32, we do not 
recommend it for the reasons outline below.  

In our memorandums dated December 9, 2014, December 5, 2016, October 4, 2018, and July 14, 
2020, we indicated that we had several concerns about the plan assumptions and methodology. 
We now reiterate many of these concerns.   

The revised schedule maintains the 7.75% investment return assumption used in the 2016, 2018, 
and 2020 valuations. We are generally recommending an assumption of 6.75% to 7.0% in our 
2022 actuarial valuations. There are 10 systems (including Peabody) that currently use an 
assumption of 7.75% or higher. For comparison, there are 77 systems that currently use an 
assumption of 7.25% or lower. Of these, 40 use an assumption of 7.0% or lower. These figures 
will increase as more 2022 valuations are completed. The 7.75% assumption is outside the high 
end of our reasonable range (which is 7.35%), meaning that if PERAC were your actuary, we 
would disclose this fact and the results of the valuation using our recommended assumptions.   

The System maintained the SOA Pub-2010 mortality assumption in this valuation. We completed 
a study of retiree mortality for local systems in 2019. As part of our study, we found that our 
experience was not consistent with the public retirement system mortality tables. More 
importantly, mortality improvement is only considered until 2025. Normally this assumption is 
not limited. 

In prior memorandums we also mentioned our concerns regarding the salary increase assumption 
of 3.0%. This valuation used that assumption once again. This assumption is the lowest used by 
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any system under Chapter 32. We expect over the long term that this assumption will need to be 
increased (and/or the investment return assumption decreased) which will increase plan liabilities. 

Overall, your assumptions are significantly less conservative than the current standard PERAC 
assumption set, which we continue to believe is reasonable. We estimate your actuarial liability 
would be about 10% higher using a 7.0% investment return assumption and the PERAC standard 
assumptions. This would increase the unfunded actuarial liability by approximately $34 million 
and reduce the funded ratio by more than 5.0%. 

With respect to the amortization period of the unfunded actuarial liability (UAL), we would have 
preferred a schedule be adopted that more aggressively amortizes the UAL. The schedule 
completes the amortization of the UAL in FY36. For the past six years, we have been 
recommending that systems determine schedules to fully fund the UAL by FY35. This provides 
more flexibility in the event of a market downturn. 

The adopted schedule maintains the FY23 amount from the current schedule. However, the FY24 
appropriation is about $500,000 lower than that of the current schedule and the FY25 
appropriation is more than $1.2 million lower than that of the current schedule. The Board selected 
a schedule that maintains the prior assumptions and payoff date. In essence, the System used 
investment gains in 2020 and 2021 to lower future appropriation amounts. If PERAC were the 
actuary for the plan, we would not have provided such an alternative for consideration.  Instead, 
we would have used the gains to reduce the length of the schedule and at least maintain the FY24 
and FY25 amounts from the current schedule. 

We are available to discuss these issues further. If you have any questions, please contact 
PERAC's Actuary, John Boorack, at (617) 666-4446, extension 935. 
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